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1st July 2005
Dear Erik,

Athens
In reaction to the letter from Sweden dated 27th June 2005 may I make two brief points lest the views expressed gain further currency:

· we are not identifying new problems as suggested by Sweden.  We warned at the Diplomatic Conference that problems would arise if States failed to make appropriate provision in relation to terrorism.  The majority of States chose to ignore this advice.

· The Clubs do not doubt that States may implement a reservation clause faithfully and in a uniform manner.  As we made clear at the last meeting of the Legal Committee, we believe that such a reservation would not protect insurers from a claim brought under the Convention.  Professor Lowe has confirmed that this concern was justified.  The consequence is that Clubs could have a potential exposure of more than $1billion for which no reinsurance would be available.  Mutual Clubs cannot accommodate a risk of this magnitude and in any event insurance regulators would not permit Clubs to accept this exposure.  This is why we could not accept the wording proposed in the Correspondence Group.  For the avoidance of doubt I should perhaps state that Club managers would be prepared to recommend to their Boards that the Clubs provide certificates on the basis of the wording proposed by Professor Lowe but not on the basis of the wording being considered in the Correspondence Group.  It will be clear from the above that we did not merely ask Professor Lowe for a negative view of the wording in the Correspondence Group but made a point of asking him to provide a positive alternative consistent with the general approach which the Correspondence Group had already adopted 

With regard to the liability of the operator we should also state for the sake of the record that we do not share the assessment of Sweden that a carrier would be liable for terrorism under the existing regime.  However, the ‘wholly caused’ condition of the third party defence under the Athens Protocol will in practice have the effect of making the carrier liable in respect of terrorism.  We do not regard this conclusion as sustainable and would urge that the wording suggested by Professor Lowe be extended to apply not only to insurers but also to carriers.

I would be grateful if you would circulate this letter to the Correspondence Group.

Yours sincerely,

Lloyd Watkins

